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TOWN OF SIMSBURY

BOARD OF EDUCATION

Record of Proceedings 


     Regular Meeting  

  
                May 9, 2023
	Ms. Susan Salina called the meeting to order at 6:31 p.m. in the Board of Education Conference Room.
Roll Call:

Members present: Mmes. Tara Willerup, Lydia Tedone and Jen Batchelar. Messrs. Jeff Tindall and Todd Burrick.  Ms. Sharon Thomas arrived at 6:47 p.m. 
Members absent: Mr. Brian Watson.
Also present: Superintendent Matt Curtis, Assistant Superintendent Sue Homrok-Lemke, Assistant Superintendent Neil Sullivan, Director of Finance Amy Meriwether, BOE Student Representative Grace Myers and Recording Secretary Katie Wilde.  
PUBLIC AUDIENCE 

Lori Boyko, 15 Oakhurst Road, addressed the policy revisions and expressed concern that some of the recommendations are extremely controversial.  She noted that the administrative regulations for transgender and gender minority students was provided by the law firm Shipman & Goodwin.  Ms. Boyko suggested that equitable and equity are two different things and that the gender definitions are unclear.  She asked that board members weigh their decision to approve these policies very carefully.
RECOGNITIONS
Ms. Salina introduced next year’s BOE student representatives, Sophia Luzietti and Matthew Picoult.  She provided background on the two students and their focus as student reps next year.
Angela Griffin, Director of Music & Performing Arts, introduced Elijah Edwards, recipient of the CT Association of Schools (CAS) Scholar Music Award.  Ms. Griffin noted Elijah’s accomplishments in the Music Department.  Shannon Gagne, Art Department Supervisor, introduced Rhiannon Wallace, recipient of the CAS Scholar Art Award.  She noted Rhiannon’s commitment to the arts and as one of the first Capstone students.  Ms. Gagne provided a presentation of student artwork receiving Scholastic Art Awards.

COMMITTEE REPORTS/BOE COMMUNICATIONS
Ms. Myers reported that there are a lot of school events at the end of the year.  She noted AP testing that has taken place and the Battle of the Bands which for the first time will be held at the Simsbury Meadows.  Ms. Myers stated that on the May 17 half day, field day will be held at SHS.  The orchestra concert, Next Level Signing Day and the Junior Prom are coming up as well.
Mr. Burrick reported that the Personnel & Negotiations Committee met and discussed the SFEP contract and salary adjustments for unaffiliated staff.  Mr. Tindall stated that he attended the Staff Recognition Ceremony which was a heartwarming event honoring the commitment of retirees and those reaching milestone years with the school district.  Ms. Tedone reported on the Art Show at the CREC Polaris Center.  She noted that tomorrow CABE is holding a webinar on how to navigate the CT General Assembly website.  She stated that H.B. 5003 is moving along.
Ms. Lemke reported that the last half day for professional development is May 17.  Mr. Sullivan stated that hiring for next year has begun and the SHS Principal hiring process is underway.  Mr. Curtis stated the 2023-24 budget mailer has been mailed to all Simsbury residents.

RECOMMENDED ACTIONS
A. Approval of Minutes of April 25, 2023 Meeting

Ms. Willerup:
MOVE to approve the minutes of the April 25, 2023 meeting.

Ms. Thomas:
Seconded.  So moved.  Mr. Burrick abstained.

B. Personnel

Ms. Tedone:
MOVE that the Board of Education accept the resignations of Haley 

Lobello and Emily Pattacini effective June 30, 2023.

Mr. Tindall:
Seconded.  So moved.
C. Approval of Collective Bargaining Agreement Between The Simsbury Board of Education and The Simsbury Federation of Educational Personnel

Mr. Sullivan reviewed the highlights of the three year agreement, noting that membership in this association is comprised of secretaries and paraprofessionals.

Mr. Burrick:
MOVE that the Board of Education ratify the proposed changes in the 

collective bargaining agreement between the Simsbury Board of 


Education and the Simsbury Federation of Educational Personnel for 

the period July 1, 2023 through June 30, 2026.
Ms. Tedone:
Seconded.  So moved.

D. Acceptance of Gift to SHS Baseball Booster Club

Mr. Tindall:
MOVE that the proposed gift of $5,000 from an anonymous donor be 

approved.

Ms. Batchelar: Seconded.  So moved.

INFORMATION AND REPORTS
A. Elementary Curriculum Update

Ms. Lemke provided background on state legislation that has resulted in the CSDE’s implementation of 7 approved reading curriculum programs.  She noted that currently only 7 of 169 districts in CT use one of these programs.  Simsbury has submitted a waiver to continue to use what we have in place.  We should receive a response from the CSDE in July or August.
Betsy Gunsalus, Director of Elementary Curriculum, stated the Science of Reading is utilized as we continue to grow our knowledge.  She introduced Jill Vannini, Reading & Language Arts Consultant.  Ms. Vannini stated that the Science of Reading is a body of research, from a range of disciplines, specific to scientific evidence about how we learn to read, the skills involved and how they work together, and the parts of the brain responsible for reading and writing development.  She noted Scarborough’s Reading Rope and the strands that come together to build to a skilled reader.  Ms. Vannini addressed Science of Reading shifts that include phonemic awareness, phonics, fluency, vocabulary, comprehension; systemic, explicit and cumulative instruction; high frequency words; automaticity; skills instead of levels; controlled and decodable texts; and activating background knowledge.

Ms. Gunsalus discussed the reading waiver application process.  The components were to (1) demonstrate curriculum model or program is evidence based and scientifically based and focused on competency in phonemic awareness, phonics, vocabulary, rapid automatic name or letter fluency, oral language, and reading comprehension.  (2) Use data to provide a detailed explanation addressing achievement gaps.  (3) Develop a district strategic plan.  Ms. Gunsalus explained that as a result of this process, the team did a lot of reflecting on how our curriculum is evidence and scientifically based.  She reviewed the components of the district’s Science of Reading action plan: (1) K-3 Literacy Team, (2) enhance SPS assessment plan, (3) Tier 2 reading intervention model, (4) dyslexia, (5) vocabulary, (6) special education service delivery model, and (7) multilingual learners.
Ms. Gunsalus addressed the elementary math program.  She stated that the current program, Math in Focus, will only offer the current K-5 workbooks for one more year.  Two programs are being vetted by the Math Program Review Team for use going forward: Think Mathematics and the new edition of Math in Focus.  The Math Program Review Team has representation from all schools, grades and special education.
Erin Sullivan, Math Coach, stated the themes being used to vet the math programs are pedagogy, standards alignment, assessment practices and professional learning.  Next steps involve engaging in guided inquiry with grade level and cross grade level colleagues to examine the pros and cons for each program.  Once this is completed representatives from the Math Program Review Team will meet with Ms. Lemke and Ms. Gunsalus to review the feedback and discuss process/expectations of the implementation teams.  A decision on the new math curriculum for the 2024-25 school year will be communicated in June.
Mr. Burrick asked how our math scores are trending.  Ms. Gunsalus responded that the math data was improving pre-pandemic and declined upon our return to school.  We are now back to the full program which is aligned with assessment standards.  Both elementary and secondary scores have been fluctuating.
B. Proposed 2023-24 Textbooks

Ms. Lemke stated that the two textbooks have been reviewed by the Curriculum Committee.  Ms. Lemke noted that these two textbooks have been in use  in 8th and 9th grade and she was just made aware that they had not been approved by the board.

C. Policy First Reading

Mr. Sullivan reviewed the policies that will come forward for approval by the board.  He noted those policy revisions that are a result of legislation.

Ms. Thomas:
MOVE to amend the agenda and take public audience in advance of 

executive session.

Mr. Burrick:
Seconded.  So moved.

PUBLIC AUDIENCE
Lori Boyko, 15 Oakhurst Road, addressed the Advanced College Placement policy.  She questioned equal opportunity versus equity and the need for creating multiple access points.  She expressed concern that while we address AP courses, we do not offer English I or Honors junior year and give students the only options of English II or AP which widens the achievement gap.  She pointed out that level I and II classes are offered in World Language.  Ms. Boyko noted that much of the work of the board takes place on committees and the agendas and minutes should be posted on the district website.  She suggested that it is the role of the board, not teachers and administrators, to determine if controversial materials are suitable.
EXECUTIVE SESSION
Ms. Willerup:
MOVE to enter executive session to discuss the evaluation of the 


superintendent.

Ms. Batchelar: Seconded.  So moved.
ADJOURNMENT
Ms. Willerup: MOVE to adjourn the meeting at 9:35 p.m.

Mr. Burrick: Seconded.  So moved.

______________________

_________________________

Jennifer Batchelar
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